


Dr. John Hall, Assistant Professor of Political Science 
 
 
Guests:  
 
Dr. Deepa Arora, Associate Provost 
Dr. David Biek, Dean, School of Education & Behavioral Sciences 
Ms. Pamela Booker, Executive Director of Human Resources 
Dr. Kevin Cantwell, Special Assistant to the President & Dean of Graduate Studies 
Dr. David Fuller, Special Assistant to the Provost  
Dr. Michael Gibbons, Associate Provost  
Dr. Alex Koohang, Dean, School of Computing  
Dr. Andrew Reeves, Chair of Academic Affairs Committee, Assistant Professor of History 
Dr. Tara Underwood, Dean, School of Health & Natural Sciences  
Dr. Steven Wallace, Chair of the Executive Committee, Associate Professor of Mathematics 
Dr. Mary Wearn, Dean, School of Arts & Letters  
 
 
Call to Order and Approval of Agenda  
 
Dr. Kilburn called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.   
 
 
Swearing in of New Senators 
 
President Blake administered the Faculty Senate Oath of Office to new Senators.  New Senators: 
Andrews; Cole; Craig; Dubuisson; Guyse; Hollins; Lowery; Shinn; Smith; and Stines repeated 
and affirmed the oath.   
 
Drs. Blake and Kilburn welcomed the new Senators and encouraged their input. 
 
 
Report from President Blake 
 
Dr. Blake referenced the COVID leave that Governor Kemp approved for state employees to be 
vaccinated.  While the USG is open today, state employees whose offices did not close will 
receive eight hours of vaccination leave to use before the end of the year.   
 
Dr. Blake thanked Dr. Underwood for her excellent work coordinating our COVID response and 
leading the COVID response team.  The team will be expanding in order to allow Dr. 
Underwood to focus on her responsibilities as dean.     
 
Dr. Blake noted that he hopes we are going to see the Delta variant of COVID plateau soon.  He 
thanked the Senators for their vigilance in adhering to the guidelines and urged continued caution 
as we experience cases at the University and in the region.   
 



Enrollment is lagging by about 6%.  We are hopeful we may gain ground with the second, eight-
week semester.  The provost is hosting an Enrollment Summit in October.  If the downward 
trend continues into next year, we could face a difficult financial year.   
 
The search to replace Vice President Jenn Stenander is proceeding.  Ms. Dian Mitchell, the 
Registrar, has assumed the role of Interim VP of Enrollment Management.   
 
Dr. Blake concluded his report and asked for questions.  Dr. Dubuisson asked if we could expect 
any changes or reversal on COVID protocols from the USG.  Dr. Blake does not anticipate the 
USG making any changes related to current COVID guidelines.   
 
Dr. Kilburn asked what senators should tell faculty that feel like they are assuming risks by 
teaching in person when politicians are not.   Faculty have reported that they are requesting 
students wear masks, but the requests are not being honored, often disrespectfully.  President 
Blake noted it is disappointing to hear students are not complying with faculty requests, but he 
encouraged Senators and other faculty to stay within the guidelines established by the USG. Dr. 
Blake reminded the faculty that we are not authorized to change the modality of instruction. Dr. 
Taylor asked about the moral obligation we have towards students that are complying with 
faculty requests.  Dr. Blake noted that the other side of ethics is that not everyone agrees. He 
reiterated that we can only act within the boundaries we are given.  
 
Dr. Kilburn thanked President Blake for his report.    
 
Dr. Kilburn apologized for not approving the agenda earlier. He asked for a motion to approve 
the agenda with a minor correction. The date on the agenda incorrectly lists the year 2020, 
instead of 2021. Dr. Taylor motioned to approve the agenda as amended. Mr. Agnew seconded. 
There was no discussion. The agenda was approved. 
 
 
Report from Provost Jenks 
 
Dr. Jenks thanked the Senate for the opportunity to address its members. He noted that this 
semester is another trying one.  
 
He referenced three initiatives from the Office of the Provost: a minor restructuring; the 
upcoming salary study; and the expansion of advising. The minor restructuring includes 
hiring a new Assistant to the Provost that will focus on faculty development. A search 
committee for the new assistant provost has been created. The Office of the Provost is 
cleaning up data and gathering information so the Carl Vinson Faculty Salary Study may 
commence. Finally, the Office of the Provost is preparing to submit request(s) for additional 
funding to expand advising.  
 
Dr. Jenks offered to answer any questions. Dr. Taylor asked if what he heard about the 
provosts discussing how to punish faculty that limit in-person instruction was true. Dr. 
Jenks responded that the provosts normally meet with Vice Chancellor Denley weekly.   The 
provosts discussed ways to encourage and support faculty within the COVID guidelines 



established by the system office. The tone of the meeting was not punitive. Dr. Stuart 
Rayfield gave an impassioned speech about how difficult these times are for faculty and 
students. Dr. Taylor asked if the provost discussions were focused on making campuses 
safer by reintroducing masks or other preventative measures. Dr. Jenks noted the provosts 
are always concerned about campus safety, but he acknowledged that there had been no 
discussion of additional measures such as reviving the mask mandate.  
 
 
Executive Committee 
 
Dr. Wallace reported that the Executive Committee is finalizing the rosters of the Senate’s 
various subcommittees. 



Dr. Andrew Reeves, Chair of the Academic Affairs Committee, asked if the AAC needs to report 
to the Senate newly approved course. Dr. Cantwell responded that the AAC does not need to 
report new course approvals to the Senate. He mentioned a memo that addressed this topic. He 
will find it and send it to Dr. Kilburn.  
 
Dr. Taylor wants it noted for the minutes that he believes faculty cannot be expected to 
effectively do their jobs if they do not have full control of their classrooms and/or courses. He 
thinks the recent actions of the USG undermine our jobs, professional status, and create unsafe 
working conditions. Dr. Hinze agreed with Dr. Taylor but noted it was difficult to object when 
protests have little effect. He also mentioned that the Senate needs to proceed with caution 
because any action may put our administrators in the strange position of responding. Drs. Matson 
& Kilburn and Mr. Smith noted that COVID presents a unique opportunity to educate students 
about information, statistics, decision making, and risk assessment.  
 
Ms. Cater asked for clarification regarding what we can or cannot ask of students related to 
COVID guidelines.  
 
Dr. Kilburn reminded Senators that agenda items must be received by Wednesday, the week 
before the next Senate meeting.  
 
Dr. Kilburn asked for a motion to adjourn. Mr. Day made the motion; Mr. Agnew seconded. 
There were no objections. The meeting was adjourned.  
 
Submitted by Ms. Lambert, Recorder 
 


